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Sleepy Hollow Bulletin
July President’s Letter

July 4th Memories and Much More...

Thank you to the many volunteers of 
all ages who helped make our nation’s 
birthday a special celebration in Sleepy 

Hollow. SHHA and SHCF board members and 
other residents put in over 200 volunteer hours 
to give the community 12 hours of nonstop fun, 
from the Fun Run to the Parade, to the anthem 
and flag raising, hot dog lunch, clowns, pool fun, 
music, grilled buffet dinner, and more music. 
Special thanks to Rob Osier for his leadership 
in organizing the parade, the Tennis Team man-
aging the snack bar, and the Swim Team for 
sponsoring the lunch. Thank you to Mike Goe-
bel who helped us to secure the band “Rhythm 
Drivers” for our nighttime entertainment. Lastly, 
a special thanks to Jan and Franklin Blackford 
who put many hours into preparation and 
orchestration to ensure we had another amazing 
4th of July celebration.
Check out the stories on page 2 and 4; you will 
find your name or your neighbor’s, for sure.

Summer Social August 16th
Join us again for a Summer Social on Friday 
August 16, 6:00 to 9:00 p.m. Be there for the 
food, beverages, and entertainment for all.  
Watch for the invite and volunteer sign up!

Community Center Renovation Plans 
Moving Forward 
The design approval amendment is being 
reviewed in the County Planning Department. 
Several contractors are reviewing the design 
approval amendment materials now. The sub-
mittal to County Planning is a matter of public 
record and is posted on the Community Center 
page of shha.org. We could have a response in 
August, or it could be later. Engineers are at 
work on design development that will enable an 
updated independent cost estimate and allow 
general contractors to evaluate the project more 
closely. By mid- to late-August we expect to have 
the independent cost estimate and preliminary 
bids from contractors that may include cost-
saving suggestions.
We will share what we know at that point, pre-
view the path forward including project budget 
and fundraising plan, and seek your input. 
November is still a possible start date, a month 
behind our most optimistic benchmarks for 

starting in October, mostly because it took 
more time to work out site plan issues for a 
complete submittal to County Planning.
We are on the path described in June — plan-
ning for what the community wants and 
needs, and only building what we can afford. 
If costs increase, we will trim and prioritize 
and review with the community before com-
pleting bidding and permitting. We also are 
looking at funding beyond the amount we 
need to raise within the community, such as 
grants for solar power and battery back-up, 
materials and volunteer labor for non-techni-
cal work such as the CERT storage, volunteer 
guidance for audio visual and other special 
features.
Your donations and gifts in fulfillment of 
pledges are still very important. When we 
have a clear cost, path, and updated timelines 
for the renovation, we will ask for your sup-
port. Send your questions or ideas to  
shhapresident@gmail.com and I or  
Jan Blackford, President of the SHCF, will 
respond.

SHHA Board Member Jen Gauna
Jen Gauna has been a SHHA board member 
for the last several years and recently complet-
ed her term as Secretary. Jen played a pivotal 
role in helping build awareness of safety and 
helped initiate a program to address vegeta-
tion management in Sleepy Hollow. Jen and 
her family could often be seen helping to pre-
pare for social events, fundraisers, and other 
events. Jen, thank you and your family for 
your contributions—you will be missed!

Steve Knox has Retired:  
Help Wanted
We need a volunteer to work approximately 
5 hours a week on average, taking over the 
administrative parts of what Steve Knox has 
done until renovation begins. It’s the best way 
we can thank Steve for 7 years of managing 
the building and grounds of our community 
center. Look at the “want ad” on page 6 and let 
us know what you can do.
Scott Hintergardt, SHHA President

SHOW UP FOR SLEEPY HOLLOW 
Sleepy Hollow volunteers needed.  
July 4th: shhajuly4th@gmail.com 
SHHA President - Scott Hintergardt 
shhapresident@gmail.com
SHHA Vice President - Jan Blackford
Membership - Spencer Adams 
shhamembers@gmail.com
Bulletin Editor - Norma Novy:  
normanovy@comcast.net,  
415-499-9409
 Tennis Club -  
 Chris Staskus: www.sleepy 
 hollowtennis.org 
 Swim Team -  
 Anne-Marie Kostecki  
 presidentshst@gmail.com
 Legend Club -  
 Ronda Lundbaek  
 lundbaek@comcast.net
Interim Clubhouse Manager -  
Scott Hintergardt 
shhapresident@gmail.com

Marin County Supervisor  
Katie Rice: 415-473-7825  
krice@marincounty.org

Marin County Sheriff: 415-479-2311 
(9-1-1 if crime in progress)
California Highway Patrol:  
415-924-1100
CHPMarin@chp.ca.gov
trafficconcern@centralmarinpolice.org

www.shha.org
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News & Notes from Supervisor Katie Rice 

Save the Date for 10/5 
Creek Cleaning
Now that you know about homeowner’s 
responsibilities and best practices for creek 
maintenance, see below for more info on 
ways to protect your streambank. Rainy 
season is right around to corner – so please 
mark October 5 on your calendars for 
the Sixth Annual Creek Cleaning/Winter 
Storm Prep and Chipper Station! More 
info to follow next month. 

Creek Care 101! Part 3 
Protecting Your Streambank
A majority of creek banks in Marin are 
subject to erosion, especially those on the 
outside bend of a stream AND those lack-
ing vegetation such as native riparian trees 
where the robust root system holds the 
soil in place, protecting the bank. The best 
techniques to use, that promote a healthy 
riparian corridor, include soil bioengineer-
ing methods which are considered “soft 
engineering” that are eco-friendly and 
nature-based solutions to creek bank ero-
sion. Some examples of these techniques 
include but are not limited to: 
Willow/dogwood staking and sprigging 
(note: willows prefer sun and dogwoods 
prefer shade)
Willow/dogwood walls
Brush layering*
Willow/dogwood mattress
Laying the bank back to a 2:1 slope then 
vegetating it with natives*
Using large pieces of wood to deflect flows 
away from the toe of your bank*
*These activities will necessitate engi-
neered designs. Contact Sarah Phillips for 
a list of Creek Friendly Engineers (sarah@
marinrcd.org) Learn more about willows 
in Marin County by visiting this website: 

Safe Driving Campaign 
Coming Your Way!
How often do you see 
drivers in your neighbor-
hood rolling through stop 
signs or speeding down 
the street?  Or maybe talk-
ing or texting on their phones?  How often 
do you find yourself doing the same?
Coming later this summer, the Sleepy Hol-
low community and the larger community of 
San Anselmo/Fairfax will be debuting a Back 
to School “Eyes Up” campaign developed 
through a collaborative effort of volunteers, 
Safe Routes, schools, towns, County, and 
law enforcement, with the goal of changing 
behavior and creating new positive driving 
habits. Look for safety messages in social 
media, signage, eblasts and more – we hope 
you won’t be able to miss it!   
Stay tuned for more information through 
SHHA and if interested in being involved, 
please contact butterfieldcorridor 
safestreets@gmail.com or  
nvernon@marincounty.org . We’d love to 
have your help in promoting safe driving!
Butterfield Corridor Safe Streets Committee

http://www.marinrcd.org/wp/wp-content/
uploads/2015/02/Common-Willows-of-
Marin_-S.Phillips_FINAL.pdf. 
For more information, check out Marin 
Resource Conservation District’s Creek 
Maintenance Guide at http://www.marin-
rcd.org/wp/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/
Stream-Maintenance-Guide_2018.pdf.
Any questions?  Feel free to call Sleepy Hol-
low resident and Creek Committee volun-
teer, Eric Riemer at eric_riemer@comcast.
net or 415-748-4231.
SHHA Creek Committee

Wildfire Prevention Must Be  
a Communitywide Effort
Great to see all the piles of brush and 
branches neatly assembled along neighbor-
hood streets awaiting pick up/chip up for 
most recent Sleepy Hollow Fire District 
sponsored Chipper Day weekend. A huge 
“hats off ” to everyone for stepping up per 
their own property, and applause and thanks 
to Sleepy Hollow Fire District board mem-
bers, Rich Shortall, Tom Finn and Sharon 
Adams for your leadership in guiding this 
effort.
We are extremely fortunate here in the Hol-
low to have such an active, forward leaning 
organization not only leading/supporting 
our own community wildfire prevention 
work, but also leading and modeling com-
munity preparedness and cross agency 
partnership and collaboration throughout 
Marin. 
Partnering and collaboration are key strate-
gies of much of the work happening here in 
the Hollow and in greater Marin. Lessons 
learned from the 2017 North Bay fire and 
other recent fires make it clear that wildfire 
does not recognize jurisdictional boundar-
ies. Hence the need for local government, 
fire agencies, communities across Marin to 
work together as we take on our wildfire 
challenge.  It has been gratifying to see the 
level of cooperation, planning and commit-
ment to work together now being exhibited 
in Marin. By way of example:
This spring a cross jurisdictional, multi-fire 
agency partnership led by FIRESafe MARIN 
was awarded a $1 million-dollar Cal Fire 
grant to help fund evacuation route clear-
ance and fuel reduction projects in the Ross 
Valley. The grant provides funding for road-
side vegetation work to improve access and 
egress along more than 55 miles of roads 
in seven hillside neighborhoods along the 
east slope of Mt. Tamalpais. The grant will 
also help fund other wildfire fuel reduction 
projects prioritized in the 2017 Community 
Wildfire Protection Plan. 
Also launched this year, a two year partner-
ship between Marin County Parks and the 
Marin County Fire Department that will 
fund a crew of 14 wildland firefighters for 
two seasons. Funding ($2.3 million in Parks/
Measure A funds) for the two-year pro-

gram was formally approved by the Board 
of Supervisors. The crew’s primary tasks 
will be vegetation management projects on 
county open space property, and also being 
on call for wildfire response. 
These two partnership projects are not only 
good examples of collaboration happen-
ing here in Marin, but also of the type (and 

cost) of wildfire prevention and prepared-
ness work that is going to be needed on an 
ongoing basis and broadly across Marin 
County for years to come. 
Next month: A proposal for a 
comprehensive, countywide Wildfire 
Prevention Program.

SLOW 
DOWN

EYES UP
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Sleepy Hollow Celebrates July 4th
Neighbors rallied in force to celebrate July 4th. Rob Osier orga-
nized the parade and coached the rest of us to put together the day 
enjoyed by many hundreds. We thank all those paraded, cheered, 
and those who signed up and showed up to help, as well as those 
who just showed up with offers of help. A few we just hugged for 
the offer, but most were quickly handed a bowl, knife, or apron; a 
roll of tape, extension cord, or hammer; a stack of paper plates, box 
of chips, or platter of watermelon.
SHHA Board members Spencer Adams, Jan Blackford, Francois 
Hedouin, Scott Hintergardt, Pete Mayer, Cathy Sarkisian, and Matt 
Testa were at work everywhere, hauling kegs, ice, umbrellas, water-
melons, meats, and more, and continued working throughout July 
4th. SHCF Board members Luke Argilla, Lorraine Ferrarese, Bradley 
Johnson, and Ryan Nail also put in many hours July 3 and 4, and 
are not always recognized in the stories that follow.
Boy Scout Troop 50 sold ice cream treats for a troop fundraiser, and 
repeatedly pitched in to help us with other tasks. Cub Scout Pack 
50 performed the flag raising and led us in the pledge of allegiance. 
Kelly Kurtzig sang the national anthem, once again amazing us with 
such an inspiring voice. Her sister Jamie Kurtzig, a California rep-
resentative nationally for diabetes awareness, shared information 
to promote support for new and affordable treatments, including 
Type 1 Juvenile Diabetes. DJ Justin Newlin came early, stayed late, 
played family friendly tunes all afternoon, and loaned a cable to 
the incoming Rhythm Movers for their evening music. Lifeguards 
Anna Wooster and her team of Mac Bihn, Francesca Moynihan, 
Leo Krashanoff, Fiona Corr, and Sasha Frey, worked hard and 
cheerfully all day to keep the pool safe for many happy people. In 
all, a day and a community to be proud of.
The fun began long before July 3, when it kicked up a notch with 
crews for set up and decoration (Ali Sadat, Andy Witkowski, Deb 
Alan, Bradley Johnson, Matt Podboy, and Damon Blechen. Andy 
took pictures to help with our memories next time.); and food prep 
(John Richard, Don Briggs, Jennifer Briggs, Emory Johnson, Megan 
Jones, Liz MacNamara). 
Quietly helping from home, the brownie and cup cake bakers 
delivered the goods Friday and Saturday. Thanks to Kit Argilla, 
Grace Carter, Emily Duffy, Jessica Fairchild, Brigid Hedouin, Gail 

Hutchinson, Sara Kurtzig, Dawn Mayer, Kristen Rivers, Ashley 
Roosevelt, Devin Smith, and Megan Webster. Morning prep the day 
of went smoothly thanks to Nancy Reagan, Kai Broms, Jessica Fair-
child, and Paul Ferrarese.
Meanwhile, John Richard organized the fun run with 1 and 2 mile 
events for runners and walkers and a 5k run. He and his crew of Jen-
nifer Richard, Tyler Magnusson, Jen Gauna, Bonnie Hoag made sure 
the participants were oriented, safe, hydrated, and especially that 
they had fun! Most of the 103 registrants cleverly failed to make their 
ages clear, so we won’t list winners or finishers by category or time 
this year. We do list in a separate article the top finishers in each run-
ning event, and pairs or families who ran together and finished with 
almost the same times, whether in competition or support.
Swim Team veterans and other supporters showed up to handle 
the hot dog lunch, serving over 400 people in about 2 hours. The 
crack crew was anchored by Mark and July Anderson, Dave and Pat 
Grubb, John and Koren Grubb (who stayed late for lots of clean up), 
Jock and Suzanne Christie, Diane Fiddyment, Sanar Karki, and Don 
Wachelka.
Ticket sellers Zamira Solari, Jill Nail. Dawn Mayer, Gail Hutchinson, 
Jenn Adams, Monica and Andrew Pluemer, Jessica Fairchild, Tina 
Cheplick, Cathy Paul, Luke and Kit Argilla
Kathy and Steve Easley, Jen Langfield, Jen Evan Thrush, Lorraine 
Ferrarese patiently sold thousands of $1 tickets, answered all the 
“how much is” and “what can I get for” questions, figured out and 
passed on the lore of how to use the Square, and kept careful count 
of the cash.
Sleepy Hollow Tennis Club members were busy all day, with a float 
in the parade and cheerfully tending 
the snack bar from opening to closing. 
Thanks to the support of the club and 
its president Chris Staskus, and espe-
cially to Jay Trimble who took on the 
responsibility for the staffing all day.
Dinner prep went to warp speed when 
the kitchen and grill teams arrived. 
Claudia Gardner, Mark Sarkisian, 
Paul and Lorraine Ferrarese, and Kira 
Swaim turned out salads and more for 
the buffet while Jeff McFarland, Dave 
Ellis, Ryan Nail, David Baker, and Joe 
Minutoli fired up the grills and started 
turning out tri tip, barbecued chicken, 
hot dogs, and hamburgers, zuchinni 
and portabellas.
Floaters Matt Petrick and Sharon 
Adams were utility infielders sometimes asked to play outfield, and 
they both performed with determination and grace, whether shut-
tling to and from the buffet, collecting trash, or helping with ticket 
sales. Bradley Johnson was spotted quietly sweeping out the club-
house during the pre dinner lull in between his many other jobs and 
despite the fact that his parents were guests from the east coast.
Clean up with all hands on deck was awesome that night. Tents 
down, tables put away, trash consolidated and emptied, kitchen and 
snack bar relatively clean. When the morning crew of Ali Sadat, Paul 
Ferrarese, and several board members came in, there were mostly 
the decorations to pack away for another year of red, white, and blue.

Family of three, Sandy 
(Pfaff), Ben, and Gabe 
Wilson, attend the 4th of 
July festivities.

Carrying the Happy July 4th banner are Beth Flynn and Richard 
Wood, parents of Lucy and Miranda.
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NEWS FROM  
SAN DOMENICO
Thank you all for the col-
laboration on the safe 
driving signage. Please 
hold on to your signs, 
possibly put them in stor-
age for the summer, and then put 
them back out for back to school in 
August. 
SUMMER WORK 
For information on San Domenico 
summer projects, please contact 
David Wise at  dwise@sandomenico.
org with any questions. 
BACK TO SCHOOL 
The SD 2019-20 academic school year 
starts on August 20.

Carolyn Horton, Broker Associate
415.299.0370 | chorton@cbnorcal.com 

marinhomeconsultant.com

Cal RE #01468252 

Your Sleepy Hollow neighbor since 2000

The market has shifted and we are seeing more price reductions. 
There are now some opportunities for buyers not to compete in 
sought-after Sleepy Hollow!  
  
Here are the current stats for our neighborhood:  
 

Active Listings: There are three available properties. Two have 
been on for more than 30 days and one for almost 60.
 
Solds: There were three sales in June: one sold in seven 
days; the other two had been on for more than two months!

The takeaway? It’s not just location, location, location - it’s 
also price, price, price. 

 

 Did you know? 

Real estate agents affiliated with Coldwell Banker Residential Brokerage are independent contractor sales associates, not employees. ©2019 Coldwell 
Banker Residential Brokerage. All Rights Reserved. Coldwell Banker Residential Brokerage fully supports the principles of the Fair Housing Act and the 
Equal Opportunity Act. Owned by a subsidiary of NRT LLC. Coldwell Banker and the Coldwell Banker Logo are registered service marks owned by 
Coldwell Banker Real Estate LLC.

SAN DOMENICO 
SCHOOL

  Independent K-12, Day and Boarding
Exceptional Education and a Sense of Purpose

Join us for a
Preview Day 

October 19, 2019
High School

November 2, 2019
Kindergarten 

December 8, 2019
High School

January 11, 2020
Kindergarten -

Grade 8

415.258.1905
sandomenico.org

July 4th Fun Run Results
103 runners and walkers completed their chosen events the 
morning of July 4th. Most registrants did not clearly identify ages, 
so we are presenting the results a bit differently this year.
We noticed in the list of finishers and their times that many two-
somes, threesomes, or whole families finished their events with the 
same or very close times, and we picture some stiff competitions 
and others virtually (or actually) holding hands crossing the line. 
These pairs or family teams included: Luc and Dawn 
Mayer; Blair and Erin Hill; Thomas, Thea, and Michael Skaff; 
Cooper and Damon Blechen; Ian, Joe and Matt Sharp; Zoe, Holly 
and Brian Landon; Johny and Sharon Fahy; Jack and John Grubb; 
Abbey and Meghan Dillon; Abigail, Braelyn, and Greg Rivers; Page 
and Kate Taplin; Meghan, Katie, and Elle Easley; Cathy Sarkisian 
and Meghan Jones; Daisley and Matt Kraner; Justin and Cole 
Taplin; Jake and Jen Gammon; Tom and Jack Gross; Anne-Marie 
Kostecki and Heidi Oelman; Dave and Pat Grubb; Kristen Barre 
and Beth Sharp.  Bravo.  
Top finishers in each running event are listed without age.
1 Mile Finishers under 10 minutes: Nolan Anderson, 
Kelly Kurtzig, McCoy Dillon, Mason Goebel, Dave Landa, Julius 
Kusttki, Taylor Fahy, Tina Smith, Andy Kurtzig, Luc Mayer, Dawn 
Mayer, Maddie Merganthaler, Logan MacDonald, Blair Hill, Erin 
Hill.
2 Mile Finishers under 16 minutes: Ian Sharp, Joe 
Sharp, Matt Sharp, Rick Dillon, Marina McPhail, Rocky Pierson, 
Charlotte Burch, Jack Grubb, John Grubb.
5k Finishers under 25 minutes: Nicholas Mullen, Dan 
Borgonovo, Joe Stanzl, Jake Gammon, Jen Gammon, Calvin 
Arnold, Jack Gross, Tom Gross, Nicole Fish.
Congratulations to all who participated!
Thanks also to John Richard for leadership in making this happen, 
and to all the cheerers, encouragers, water carriers who also made 
it possible!

Sleepy Hollow Swim Team Wins Champs 
After four months of (sometimes brutal) swim practice, 
the Sea Lions were ready for Champs on June 29. It was a 
day full of excitement. The 10&under swam in the morn-
ing winning a handful of trophies and giving the team a 

handy lead. In the afternoon the 11&ups were up and extended the 
lead for the team to take the Championship Trophy home. 
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SHHA Informal Meeting Notes, July 11, 2019
7:00 – 8:20 p.m. Scott Hinter-
gardt, Jan Blackford, Spencer 
Adams, Lorraine Ferrarese.
No resident came to speak at 
Open Time. We met without 
a quorum and discussed three 
items for referral to the SHHA 
Board.
Scott presented the status of the 
negotiations with San Domeni-
co, and it was agreed that we 
should summarize our best and 
final offer, seek SHHA Board 
approval for it at the August 
board meeting, and present it 
to San Domenico. Jan will sum-
marize our proposal, which 
includes the willingness to pilot 

for 12 months a suspension of 
audits and penalties for weekend 
trip limits. The SHHA Board will 
discuss the potential for an over-
all pilot as an alternative to our 
proposal. Spencer shared sample 
results of software that can iden-
tify origin and destination of cell 
phones moving through selected 
points. This can be done at a  
relatively low cost and could be 
useful in cross checking other 
data, supporting our positions,  
or assisting with a pilot.
Scott presented the urgency 
to replace Steve Knox in his 
clubhouse manager roles of 

scheduling events/users for the 
master calendar, coordinating 
building rentals, managing the 
janitor and the landscaper, and 
ordering basic supplies for the 
facility. Steve has retired and 
Jan and Scott are sharing this 
responsibility now. No one is 
doing the handy man/building 
superintendent job Steve filled 
that saved so much money over 
the years.
Best result would be to find an 
adult volunteer in the commu-
nity willing to take on this role 
until renovation begins. Esti-
mate 5 hours per week on aver-
age. Ask for this prominently in 
the July Bulletin and by separate 
email and personal outreach 
if necessary. Also willing to 
consider, with pay, a young 
adult or mature teen, available 
into the fall up to renovation. 
High school senior, local college 
student, or older child living at 

home.
Jan reported an incident that 
day of pool members consum-
ing alcohol at the pool. Guards 
are trying to enforce but need 
help. We will remove the large 
sign which apparently caused 
some to think that drinking at 
the pool is ok, and will post a 
reminder of the longstanding 
and published rule of no drink-
ing on the pool premises. 

(14. Absolutely no intoxicants 
(beverages or otherwise) on 
the SHHA pool premises. 
Individuals having consumed 
intoxicants may be denied 
use of the pool and access to 
the pool premises at the sole  
discretion of the lifeguard.) 

Checking with other current 
and former Board members 
after the meeting confirms that 
the policy has applied to the 
entire premises, not only the 
area inside the pool fence.

Thank You Marin Garden Club  
for Your Beautification of the  
Oak Knoll and Irving Islands!
Earlier this year, the MGC was given the opportunity by the Sleepy 
Hollow Homeowner’s Association to tackle their first project — to 
revitalize a “sleepy” island at the entrance to the Hollow. The Oak 

Knoll and Irving Beautifica-
tion Projects are the first 
island revamps that the 
MGC have completed. 
The Marin Garden Club, 
established by a group of 
San Anselmo amateur gar-
deners who can only dream 
of going pro, was created 
in 2018 with the simple 
mission of encouraging the 
love of gardening.

MARK YOUR CALENDARS    
SHHA BOARD MEETING  

August 8, 7:00 p.m. Community Center

POOLSIDE SOCIAL August 16, 6:00-9:00 p.m.
TOWN HALL: COMMUNITY CENTER NEWS

August or September, time TBD
FIRST DAY OF HIDDEN VALLEY SCHOOL August 21

SIXTH ANNUAL CREEK CLEANING/WINTER STORM PREP  
& CHIPPER STATION October 5 

•  Specialist in Diamond Grading and Evaluation–over thirty years experience  
 in diamond and jewelry appraisals for insurance and estate purposes. 
•  Complete Gem Lab in Our Store, all jewelry is fully insured and remains on  
 our premises.
•  Verbal Consultations are also available by appointment.

Jeff Deleuse • Graduate Gemologist and Certified Appraiser  
Member American Gem Trade Association and the American Gem Society

DELEUSE JEWELERS • APPRAISALS

Deleuse.com
Call for an appointment  415-459-3739 

  Deleuse Jewelers, 55 Broadway, Fairfax, CA 94930
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Administrator Needed: Flexible 
Way to Help Sleepy Hollow

Tennis Club: July 4th Festivities 
A huge “Thank You” to all the wonderful SH tennis 
club members who volunteered as friendly bartenders 
at the clubhouse during the July 4th festivities!
Tennis Memberships Available: Attention Sleepy Hol-
low residents: Did you know that SHHA members can 

join the Sleepy Hollow Tennis Club for a fraction of what it costs 
to join other Marin County tennis clubs? Thanks to our wonder-
ful neighbors, San Domenico School, SHTC members and their 
families have weekend and evening access to the 6 beautifully main-
tained tennis courts located on the school’s campus at the end of 
Butterfield. If you are interested in joining the club please contact 
club president, Chris Staskus, cmstaskus@gmail.com. Also check 
out our website: sleepyhollowtennis.org for more information about 
the club.
Saturday Morning Drop-in Doubles: With such great weather, 
Saturday morning drop-in women’s and men’s doubles play at the 
San Domenico tennis courts is more popular than ever.  Drop in 
doubles is open to all SHTC members, with players rotating in and 
out at the end of each set. Play starts at 9am and often continues 
into the afternoon. A typical Saturday morning has two women’s 
doubles courts and three men’s doubles courts actively in play and 
tennis pro Rob Jessen providing lessons on court 1.
Speaking of Tennis Pros: We are very fortunate to have one of 
the best teaching tennis pros in in Marin, Rob Jessen.  Lessons are 
available to both members and non-members and for players of 
all skill levels.  To inquire about signing up for lessons, email Rob 
at rjessen@sandomenico.org. You can check out Rob’s bio and also 
schedule a lesson on our website: sleepyhollowtennis.org. 
Tennis is really a lifetime sport that can be played and enjoyed 
by people of any age and ability. It’s a great way to stay fit, make 
friends, spend quality time with your family and have fun! So 
please check out our Sleepy Hollow Tennis Club.

Left. Matt and 
Bob Potter are 
cheered on by 
a “gallery of 
goats”.
Below: Marea 
Hargraeves and 
Jamie Staskus 
partner up 
for women’s 
doubles.Inset: Tim Peterson, John Miller, Colleen Bertiglia 

and Jeff Wells enjoy Sat morning drop in tennis.

Pups 
Swim 
Meet

We need a volunteer to work 5 
hours per week on average man-
aging the following:
• Scheduling events in the old 
clubhouse at the community 
center
• Rental agreements
• Other events at the community 
center
• Keeping the calendar current
• Managing the schedules and 
compensation of the landscaper 
and janitor
• Ordering and inventory of 
supplies including paper towels, 
toilet paper, garbage bags.
A calendar is established. Land-
scape and janitorial agreements 
are in place. Vendor for supplies 
is established. Steve Knox has 
contributed his time to these 

tasks for the community for 
more than 6 years. He will be 
available to orient the new man-
ager.
Position is needed until renova-
tion of the building begins, as 
early as November 2019 but 
potentially later.
If you know of someone who 
might be interested in doing 
these things with pay, please 
refer them. Flexible hours, good 
resume builder. However, we are 
hopeful that a volunteer will step 
forward to meet this need for 4 
to 9 months.
Please contact Jan Blackford 
or Scott Hintergardt through 
shhapresident@gmail.com. We 
are sharing these responsibilities 
now.

Sleepy Hollow Pool sparkles for 
the traditional Pups Swim Meet, 
capping a season of growth 
for youngsters who may soon 
be Sea Lions. Coaches Mark 
Anderson and Paul Birich, swim 
team members, parents, and 
siblings encourage and cheer 
the swimmers. The Pups are 
ready and the races are on. The 
T-shirt message in photo above 
left is clear: Fun, Friendship, 
Sportsmanship 2019.
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CONCIERGE HOME 
PRESENTATION 
PROGRAM: 
f you’re considering selling your 
Marin County home, I have a 
Concierge program in which 
you need not pay upfront costs 
of staging and/or cosmetic 
preparations to get your house ready 
for sale. No fees nor additional 
costs. Costs repaid at the time of 
sale. 
Additionally, I specialize in cost-
effective recommendations to 
prepare a house to get the best 
possible return in the marketplace. 
Feel free to call or email: 
jeffsterley@compass.com  
415-359-4871 #00494655  
Compass Real Estate

FAST AND FRIENDLY 
MAC HELP
I’ll help you get your Mac, iPad, and 
iPhone to play well together. 
24 years solving Sleepy Hollow’s 
Mac Problems
Help with Mac, iPhone  
and iPad

•  Mac OS installs & Upgrades 
•  Mac repairs 
•  Installs of Ram, Hard  
 drives and backup systems 
•  Printers and wi-fi Setup
•  New Mac shopping   
 (I will guide you to the  
 right Mac for you, and help  
 you find the best price on  
 it, I have great resources  
 for new and used Macs. 
•  I can move data from old  
 Mac to your new Mac or  
 iPad or iPhone.  
•  Show you the best way to  
 use iPhotos and Photos app
•  I can show you how to get the  
 best out of your iPhone and iPad 
Favorite of Families & Seniors  
Call 7 days/week. 10 am-8 pm  
After-dinner house calls 
available.  
Mac Attack? Call Zack!  
415-721-2127
WINDOWS, MAC, 
WIFI - SETUP, REPAIR, 
TUTORING
Sleepy Hollow native with 20+ years 
of experience in Apple & Microsoft 
software (as well as routers and 

printers) will help you:
•  Repair unresponsive computers  
 or programs
•  Speed up computers slowed by  
 bloatware
•  Fix wifi dead spots and poor  
 Internet speed
•  Move your files to a new  
 computer
•  Remove malware & viruses
•  Set up protective backups
•  Solve problems caused by  
 “updates”
•  Advise on purchasing new  
 devices
•  Fix or connect printers and  
 scanners
•  Sync your mail, contacts &  
 photos across tablets, phones  
 & computers
•  Answer all “How To”   
 questions & teach new   
 procedures
I’m especially good with older folks 
who need patient instruction!
And my rate’s very fair – only $45/ 
hour! Contact Dennis Crumley at 
415-706-7396 or befixed@gmail.
com 

GIRL FRIDAY/
HANDYWOMAN
Need help working through your 
to-do list? Girl Friday Louise 
Berto can organize your papers 
and files, help clear out your office, 
closets and/or garage, fix torn 
screens, sort, sell or ship your   
stuff, troubleshoot your computer/
internet/cable system (and teach 
you how to use your smart phone/
tablet), and program your garage 
and TV remotes. Licensed and 
bonded; local references. Energetic, 
empathetic help for troublesome 
tasks. Call Louise at 415-810-4704 
(cell) or 415-460-1346 (evenings).

SMART, RELIABLE 
HANDYMAN 
Les Ditson specializes in repair, 
restoration, and/or installation for 
people who want solutions more 
than remedies. A Sleepy Hollow 
resident himself, he has dozens 
of local clients and outstanding 
references. “My house works 
because of Les’ work, and I have 
come to rely on his intelligence, 

Rev. Bev Brewster, Pastor, 100 Tarry Road, San Anselmo 94960  
415-453-8221• 415-446-8267 cell • www.sleepyhollowchurch.org

Classified Ads continued  
on back page

Sleepy Hollow  
Presbyterian Church
Home of the Justice Garden and Mexico Mission  
• An Intentional Peacemaking Community
• July and August - Summer  
Storytelling Series - Joseph:  
Favorites & Families Divided, 
Spiritual Dreaming 7/28 
• All welcome Sunday morn-
ings at 9:30 a.m. for Inspiration, 
Music, Friendship, Service to  
the World  
• Children’s Program provided - 
Respect, Kindness, Sharing, and 
Care for Creation  

80 People Served at the Interfaith 
Street Chaplaincy Dinner
This band of merry women prepared supper and served 80 people 
at the Interfaith Street Chaplaincy dinner at 1st Presbyterian Church 
of San Rafael Tuesday, July 2:  Hollow residents Kit Argilla, Sharon 
Adams, Peggy MacLise, Liz Girvin, Dharma Suarez, Nance Rosen-
cranz, and Frankie Eakes. Thank you all for this important  
ministry to our unhoused neighbors. 

Left: At the Lights4Liberty vigil in Novato on July 14 with Sleepy 
Hollow resident and Church music director Stephen Iverson (far left), 
Robin Holway and Scott Hamilton.

• Youth Group for Middle School 
and High School Every Sunday 
Morning  
• Family Game Night First Fri-
day of the month, 6-8 p.m. 
• Singers rehearse Thursdays 
at 7:30 p.m. - New singers wel-
come! 
• Give an Hour to End Hunger - 
Saturdays at 9 a.m. in the Justice 
Garden
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Classified Ads  continued from page 7

#1 
Sleepy Hollow
2018, 2017, 2016

#1
Luxury sales in San Anselmo 
2018, 2017, 2016

#2
Ross Valley 
2018, 2017, 2016

#1
2016 

#1 
Bradley Real Estate 

2014, 2012, 2010 & 2009

Founders Award Recipient 
Frank Howard Allen - 2008 

honesty, problem-solving ability, 
and expertise as a craftsman. 
His results are beautiful, nothing 
slip-shod or flimsy, and he has 
saved me money on more than 
one occasion, making suggestions 
that are cheaper, simpler, and 
ultimately better looking than  
what I had envisioned. He is a 
gem.” M.M., Fairfax.  
Les Ditson 415-497-0523
SLEEPY HOLLOW  
REAL ESTATE
Resident real estate advisors with 
many years experience in selling 
Sleepy Hollow homes. Call for 
advice or with questions about 
the market and home values. 
Peter & Karin Narodny, Sotheby’s 
International Realty, 415-847-
4899, peter@marinrealestate.
net. “We donate $500 to the 
Sleepy Hollow fund for every 
neighborhood home that we sell.” 
BRE #00708646  

NOW IS THE TIME TO 
SELL !!!
There are very few active listings in 
Sleepy Hollow but there are buyers 
prepared to buy. Let me help you 
in the preparation of selling your 

home. I know the trends of  what 
the buyers are looking for in a 
home. 
I also have an extensive list of 
professional referrals to help you 
present your home at its best. Call 
for your personal home consulta-
tion today. Darlene Hanley, “Your 
Sleepy Hollow Specialist for over 
30 years” Coldwell Banker Real 
Estate Global Luxury Specialist 
(415) 454-7600, Darhanley@ com-
cast.net CalRE#00945576. 
BABYSITTING/
PETSITTING
Hi, my name is Camille Johnson. 
I am a 13-year old San Domenico 
honor student who loves kids and 
animals! I am very responsible 
and also CPR trained and certified 
for Child and Baby Sitting Safety. 
Please call me at home at (415)462-
5866 or email me at anacjohnson@
gmail.com. Thank you!
DO YOU NEED 
A PART TIME 
BABYSITTER/ NANNY 
/ DOGWALKER?
I am looking for part time work, 
and am very flexible. Fluent in 
Spanish too! Thank you. – Olivia  
oliPaysse@hotmail.com 


